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February 7, 2011
Members Absent:  I. Basurto, O. Benavides, D. Berkey, K. Dyer, A. Espinoza, S. Figlioli, R. Fire, D. Frazier, A. Jassim, T. Johnson (excused), K. Kurtural, M. Lowe (excused), B. Lyons, D. Magoc, M. Mahoney (excused), K. McCoy (excused), S. Najmi, S. Omolayo, C. Perez, J. Peterson (excused), R. Rai, W. Rice, P. Sanmartin (excused), D. Sharma (excused), J. Slagter, N. Spiro, D. Smith, P. Trueblood, C. Won, M. Zoghi
A meeting of the Academic Senate was called to order by Chair Caldwell at 4:10 p.m. in the Library Auditorium, Room 2206.

1.
Agenda.
MSC
to approve the Agenda.

2.
Approval.
MSC
to approve the Minutes of 1/24/11. 

3.
Communications and Announcements.

A. Chair Caldwell announced the Senate office is exploring the possibility of using online elections.
B. Chair Caldwell announced that the Senate needs a parliamentarian to replace Dr. John Cagle.  He is putting together a campus-wide call for nominations.  He asked senators to encourage colleagues to apply.
C. Chair Caldwell announced that online posting of Senate meeting agendas, minutes and additional documents will be completed shortly. There has been a slight delay due to the transition of office staff.  Senators will receive such documents via email prior to meetings until the website is up-to-date.

D. Chair Caldwell announced Trudy Banta of IUPUI, who is on campus as part of the IRAP review team, will give a presentation on Assessment, February 8th at 9:00 am in USU 312 and 314.

E. Chair Caldwell reminded the Senate about the Provost’s Award Lecture featuring Dr. Benjamin Boone will take place on February 8th at noon.

F. Chair Caldwell announced the Senate office sent the Committee Assignment Preference Form to the faculty.  He asked senators to remind colleagues in their departments to complete and return the forms.
4.
New Business - There was no new business.
5.
Consent Calendar
A.
Option in Computer Engineering (CompE) for the Master of Science in Engineering (MSE) Degree Program. 
The Consent Calendar was approved by the Academic Senate. The program will be forwarded to President Welty for approval.
6.
Interim Policy and Procedures for Fingerprinting and Conducting Background Checks (APM315).  First reading.
Paula Popma, Chair, Personnel Committee, was present to describe the committee’s charge and recommendations regarding the interim policy.  The Personnel Committee’s charge for the policy’s revision was to designate sensitive positions for faculty who would be subject to fingerprinting and background checks.  Senators engaged in a lengthy discussion regarding the interim policy and its revision, which included the following questions, concerns and comments.
· What is the fee associated with fingerprinting?  How will the costs be covered?

· Provost’s response:  Fees will be covered centrally.

· Concern and confusion regarding credit checks on faculty.
· Paula Popma’s response: No, the faculty has not been listed for credit checks.

· Confusion regarding a memorandum (12/24/2008) from Gail E. Brooks, Vice Chancellor of Systemwide Human Resources, Reference number HR 2005-10 and its implications for fingerprinting and background checks of faculty.

· Why do any faculty need to be fingerprinted?  
· Paula Popma’s response:  What makes faculty special where all other employees have to undergo similar checks?  Also, the issue of faculty who work with minors.
· Senator O. Harald Schweizer informed senators that Livescan is a background check for criminal records, outstanding warrants, DMV records and the like.  It does not include a credit check.  A Livescan check is a “one time check” that does not provide continued updates and report.  That is, if a person completed a Livescan six months ago and a more current criminal background report is wanted, a new Livescan (including fingerprinting) must be conducted.
· If fingerprinting is required of all prospective faculty, why not for incumbent faculty?
· Provost’s response:  For incumbent faculty, fingerprinting and background checks would be a change in the terms of employment and subject to collective bargaining.
· Who receives the background check information?
· Response:  It remains with Academic Personnel Services.
· What will be the frequency of background checks of faculty dealing with minors?
· Paula Popma’s response:  This is unknown.
· Given the description of sensitive positions (p. 315-3, Section C.3.g), all department chairs would potentially be subject to background checks.
· There is a need for further definition and clarification for special events such as auditions, recruiting days, etc.
· Once fingerprinted, does the information enter into another database [on campus or otherwise]?  How secure is this information from going beyond the campus?
· What is the mechanism for taking the concerns of the Academic Senate back to the Personnel Committee to address the Senate’s concerns?
· Chair Caldwell described this processes and that when the policy returns to the Academic Senate it will be placed on the agenda as a second [continued] reading.
· Who will incur the cost?  This could become quite expensive for the university if all faculty were fingerprinted.
· Why was it decided to direct the policy to faculty only in sensitive positions?  There was curiosity about the history leading to why the policy is needed.

· Chair Caldwell stated that he will give this question to Dr. Ted Wendt, Interim VP of Academic Personnel Services.

· Vice Chair Lewis also recommends Jan Parten, Director of Human Resources, Division of Administrative Services, be brought in on this discussion.
· What happens with the background check information once the new hires sign their contract?  There is concern about the potential to abuse and misuse background information.  There was some lack of confidence in administrators regarding the misuse of information.
The Interim Policy and Procedures for Fingerprinting and Conducting Background Checks (APM315) will return to the February 14, 2011 Academic Senate agenda for a second reading.
MSC to adjourn at 5:00 p.m.
The next scheduled meeting of the Academic Senate will be February 14, 2011. 

An Agenda will be distributed prior to the meeting.
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